Minutes of the Ordinary Meeting of Kilkenny County Council held on Monday 18th February, 2008 at 3.00 p.m. in the Council Chamber, County Hall, John Street, Kilkenny.

Cathaoirleach:

Cllr. T. Maher

Also Present: 

Cllrs. P. Dunphy, A. Phelan, M. Doran, 

 
D. Doyle, P. Fitzpatrick,  

T. Breathnach, P. O’ Neill, J. Coonan, 

C. Long, J. Brennan, M. Shortall, T. Brennan, P. Walsh, M. H. Cavanagh,. P. Cuddihy, C. Phelan, D. Dowling, P. Millea, 

M. Brett, C. Connery, D. Doyle. M. Fitzpatrick, M. O’ Brien 

Apologies:


Cllr. W. Ireland & Cllr. M. Lanigan 

In attendance:
J. Crockett County Manager, 

J. Mulholland, J. McCormack, P. O’ Neill, T. Walsh Directors of Services, J. Dempsey Head of Finance, 

M. Mulally & M. Arthurs, Senior Executive Officers, S. Walton, Senior Executive,M. Murphy Senior Executive Engineer, M. Shortall, Internal Auditor, C. Byrne –Murphy & G. Quinn, Water Services and A. Waldron. Meetings Administrator.
Votes of Sympathy 

A vote of sympathy was extended to the following:-

· Mary Walsh & Family, Ballincur, Mooncoin, Co. Kilkenny on the death of her husband Clause Walsh
· Jimmy Kenny, Aglish, Mooncoin, Co. Kilkenny on the death of his brother Neddy Kenny.

· The Crowley Family, Barabehy, Mooncoin, Co. Kilkenny on the death of Tom Crowley

· Tom O’ Gorman, Kellsgrange, Kells, Co. Kilkenny on the death of his mother Mrs .K. O’ Gorman.

· James Murphy, Garrue, Hugginstown, Co. Kilkenny on the death of Mrs. Sheila Rice.
· Maura Ryan, High Street, Johnstown, via Thurles, Co. Tipperary on the death of her son Tommy Ryan

· Mrs. Joe Buggy, Crettyard, via Carlow, Co. Kilkenny on the death of her husband Joe Buggy.

· Phyllis O’ Rourke, 7 Laurel Court, Loughboy, Kilkenny on the death of her husband John O’ Rourke.

· Michael Rice, Green Bridge, Kilkenny on the death of his mother Mrs. Rice.  

· Murphy Family, Drakelands, Kilkenny on the death of JJ. Murphy.

· Kitty Fogarty, Gaulsmills, Kilmacow, on the death of her husband Eddie Fogarty.

· Kathleen McCormick, Marian Place, Bennettsbridge, Co. Kilkenny on the death of her husband Paddy McCormick.

At the outset of the meeting Cllr Catherine Connery, Vice Chair, proposed a vote of congratulations to the Conahy Shamrocks Hurling club who had been victorious in the recent All Ireland Junior Club Championship.  It was agreed that presentation wool be made to the members and officials of the club at the March Council meeting.

Congratulations were offered to the East End United Ladies Soccer team who have been victorious in a recent All Ireland Final.

Congratulations were offered to David Long on his success in recent motor rallies.

Congratulations were offered to Aidan Harte from Galmoy who had been recognised at the recent IFTA Awards in respect of an animated film he had completed.

Contributions, T. Maher, MH Cavanagh, P Millea and P.O’Neill

The Cathoirleach informed the meeting that Michael Shortall, Internal Auditor, will retire early next month after 42 years of service with Kilkenny local Authorities.The County Manager joined with the Cathoirleach in congratulating Michael Shortall on his forthcoming retirement and thanked him for his years of service within Kilkenny County Council and Kilkenny Borough Council.
Confirmation of Minutes – Dearbhú Miontuairiscí

(a) 
Minutes of Ordinary Meeting of Kilkenny County Council held on 21st January, 2008 
Proposed by Cllr. P.O’ Neill, Seconded by Cllr. J. Brennan and resolved:- 

“That the minutes of the Ordinary Meeting of Kilkenny County Council held on 21st January, 2008 copy of which had been circulated to each member with the agenda be and are hereby adopted”. 

(b) Minutes of housing & social strategic policy Committee Meeting held on 26th November, 2007 
Proposed by Cllr. P.O’ Neill, Seconded by Cllr. J. Brennan and resolved:- 

“That the minutes of the Housing & Social Strategic policy committee Meeting held on 26th November, 2007 copy of which had been circulated to each member with the agenda be and are hereby adopted”. 

(c) 
Minutes of Strategic Policy Committee 2 held on 31st January, 2008.

Proposed by Cllr. P.O’ Neill, Seconded by Cllr. J. Brennan and resolved:- 


“That the minutes of Strategic Policy Committee 2 held on 31st January 2007 copy of which had been circulated to each member with the agenda be and are hereby adopted”. 

2.
Business prescribed by Statue, Standing Orders or Resolutions of the Council. 


Gnó forordaithe do réir Reachaíochta, Orduithe Seasta, nó rúin an Chomairle. 

(a) Housing– Tithiocht 
(i)
Proposed by Cllr M. Shortall, Seconded by Cllr. M. Brett and resolved:-  

“That Kilkenny County Council hereby approves of the disposal of its interest in house at 41 Boherglas, Freshford,Kilkenny to John & Martina Fox”. 
(ii) Proposed by Cllr M. Shortall, Seconded by Cllr. M. Brett and resolved:-  
“That Kilkenny County Council hereby approves of the disposal of its interest in house at The Cottage, Ahenure, Callan, Co. Kilkenny to Damien & Josephine Ryan”.

(iii) Proposed by Cllr M. Shortall, Seconded by Cllr. M. Brett and resolved:-
“That Kilkenny County Council hereby approves of the disposal of its interest in house at Pottlerath, Kilmanagh, Co. Kilkenny to Mrs. Nora Gleeson”.  
(b)
  
 Other Disposal – Diuscairt Eile
 

(i)
Proposed by Cllr. J. Coonan, seconded by Cllr. M. Brett and  
       

          resolved:-


“That Kilkenny County Council hereby approves of the disposal of its interest in land ar 15,Elm green, Ardnore, Kilkenny to Ms. Hilda Malone, 15, Elm Green, Ardnore, Kilkenny”.

(c)       
Water Services – Seirbhísí Slántaíochta

Water Conservation Project – Kilkenny City & County – presentation – Thomastown Pilot Project 
A presentation was made on the above Michael Murphy, Senior Executive Engineer, in the Water Service Department. He outlined to members the various stages of the National Water Conservation Programme.  The programme is to be progressed over three stages as follows:

· Stage One: 
Implementation of Water Management Systems ( March 2007 – October 2008)

· Stage Two: 
Active Leakage Control (October 2008 – April 2010)
· Stage Three:
Rehabilitation of Water Mains ( 2010 onwards)

Mr. Murphy’s presentation detailed the various objectives of the Water conservation project and outlined current levels of leakage within the current system.  He further outlined the approach which been taken by Kilkenny County Council and the positive results arising from the Thomastown test project.  He also documented the benefits of the project and the estimated cost of this project in to the future.

Following on from Michael Murphy’s presentation, members contributing complimented him on same and put a number of questions to him based on its contents.  Mr. Murphy confirmed that moving on to the next phase was dependent on funding from the department of the Environment, Heritage and local Government.  No written guarantee had been received from them so far but during conversations with DOE officials, he had received positive indications that based on the success of the initial pilot project in Thomastown, funding would be forthcoming for the next phases of the project.  Members requested and it was agreed that a copy of Mr. Murphy’s presentation would be e mailed to all councillors.

Contributions: Cllrs. T Maher, M O’ Brien, M. Noonan, J. Brennan, C. Connery, M. Shorthall, D. Doyle, C. Long, A. Phelan, T. Breathnach, M. Brett, T. Brennan, J. Coonan, P. Walsh, D. Dowling.

(d) Roads – Bóithre
Taking in charge of Estates

Proposed by Cllr. J. Coonan, Seconded by Cllr. P. Cuddihy, 

“That in accordance with Section11 of the Roads Act 1993 and Section 180 of the Planning and Development Act 2000, Kilkenny County Council commence the procedure of taking in charge the following estates:

-Sion Meadows, Sion Road, Co. Kilkenny 23 houses,
-Melville Heights, Kilkenny, 99 houses,

-Silverwood, Rockshire, Ferrybank, Co. Kilkenny, 26 houses,

-Cluid Housing, Callan, Co. Kilkenny, 18 houses,

-Smithlands Court, Kilkenny, 36 houses”
In response to queries from the elected members, John Mulholland informed the meeting that he was expecting that this item would revert to the April or May meeting.  It was reiterated that there was an agreement that the issue of taking in charge of estates be referred to the various area committees.  Members requested that a list of outstanding estates for taking in charge be provided for them at the earliest opportunity.  

Contributions:
Cllrs. M. O’ Brien, MH Cavanagh, P. Walsh, P.O’ Neill & T. Breathnach.
(e) Corporate Affairs – Gnóthaí Corparáideacha
Electoral Area Boundary Committee – Invitation for submissions ( copy of correspondence attached)

Referring to this letter dated the 25th January, inviting submissions to the Electoral Area Boundary committee, John Mulholland, Director of Services, asked members views as to how they wished to approach this matter.  He informed councillors that if they wished he would supply in map form details of the current electoral areas.  
John McCormack, Director of Services, who is a member of this Committee, outlined the process involved and recommended that if consensus could be reached, a submission could be forwarded by the members of Kilkenny County Council.

During the discussion on this issue, members contributing informed the meeting that as yet no formal submission was being made by the Council as a whole or by any particular party grouping.  It was clarified that any individual councillor could make this submission if they wished.  The Cathaoirleach advised that following further meetings with the party groupings, the party whips could meet to discuss the matter further.

Contributions: Cllrs. M. O’ Brien, MH Cavanagh, M. Doran, P.O’ Neill.

(3)      Urgent Correspondence – Comhfhreagas Práinneach 

The Cathaoirleach referred members to the letter forwarded to them by the County Manager, dated the 12th February, regarding the establishment of an Audit Committee.  The County Manager outlined the functions and brief of this committee.  He confirmed that the proposed audit committee would be supported by the Head of Finance, Internal Auditor and the Local Government Auditor.  He confirmed to members that it was the intention that this committee would meet 4 times a year.  

He informed members that he had been in contact with various possible external nominees and confirmed that the following had agreed to the external nominees of the committee;
         Mr. Martin Hanrahan
         Ms. Phil Walsh
         Mr. Sean Brady
 Following meetings between the party whips, it was agreed that the   two serving councillors to be included on this committee would be Cllrs. P. Fitzpatrick and MH Cavanagh.

The Cathaoirleach informed members that following a request from Cllr. MH Kavanagh, he was agreeing to deal with item 7(b), the update following a meeting of the deputation with the NRA on the 11th February, 2008 at this stage of the meeting.  
John Mulholland, Director of Services, drew members’ attention to the Agenda and Minutes of the meeting as circulated.  He drew members attention, to the points made by Michael Egan, Head of Corporate Affairs in the NRA, who informed the deputation on the day that he noted that the funding requested by the deputation was generally in respect of National Secondary Roads, except for the N24 / N25.
  He further noted some other main points made by Mr. Egan:
· That government policy is in Transport 21 which prioritises major inter urban routes and this policy has implications for other jobs, such as National Secondary routes. The objective is to complete the major inter-urban network in 2010.  Thereafter there will be a re-prioritisation of transport objectives

· -The next government priority is the Atlantic corridor from Donegal to Sligo to Galway to Limerick to Waterford via Cork.  This precedes the national Secondary network.
· Michael Egan stated that the NRA would expect to have some additional funding from 2011 to 2015 for jobs such as National Secondary routes.

· NRA policy is to leave pavements in good condition on bypassed towns and villages and to this end a budget would be provided for Stoneyford, Thomastown, Dungarvan, Ballyhale, Knocktopher and Mullinavat.
Members contributing expressed satisfaction at the increased allocation for 2008 for the Ballinaslee alignment but expressed their disappointment at the lack of funding forthcoming for the N76 road at Tennypark. 
 John Mulholland also drew members’ attention to the Non National Roads allocation for 2008 which had been circulated before today’s meeting.  This item will also be coming to the area meetings.  Members contributing expressed satisfaction at the allocation of funding towards the Thomastown Relief road.

Contributions: Cllrs. MH Kavanagh, M.O’ Brien, J. Coonan, P. Dunphy, C. Connery, D. Dowling, P. Millea, M. Brett, D. Doyle, P.O’ Neill, M. Shorthall, A. Phelan, T. Breathnach, C. Long.

(4) Business adjourned from a previous meeting – Gnó ar athló   ó chrinniú Roimhe seo. 

None 

(5) Fix Dates and Times of Meetings – Dátaí agus Amanta do   chruinnithe a  shocru 

The schedule of meetings from February – April as circulated was agreed.
John McCormack outlined to members the forthcoming meetings scheduled to discuss the County Development plan and the city and Environs plan.  Members requested and it was agreed that the order of meetings would be changed so that the meetings regarding the County Development Plan would be held after the City and Environs plan. 
 The following schedule of meetings regarding the development plans were therefore finalised as follows:

· Wednesday 27th February in the Parade Tower, joint session City and Environs Plan meeting at 4pm.  Meeting on County Plan at 6pm.

· Wednesday 5th March in the Rivercourt Hotel, City and Environs Plan (joint session) meeting at 4pm.  County Plan meeting at 6pm.

· Thursday 6th March in the Rivercourt Hotel, City and Environs Plan (joint session) meeting at 4pm. County Plan meeting at 6pm.

(6) Consideration of Reports and Recommendations of Committees of the Council- Plé ar Thuairiscí  agus Moltaí ó Choistí an Comhairle: 

(a)
Report on Housing & Social Strategic Policy Committee held on the 26th November 2007 at County Hall, Kilkenny. (Copy attached)


The report was presented by the SPC chair, Cllr. T. Brennan, 
        Policy issues discussed:

· Report given by Anne Maria Walsh, SEO, about the new Housing Grants Schemes which are replacing the Disabled Persons Grant and the Emergency Repairs Grant.
· Update given on our progress of housing construction programme by Anne Maria Walsh, SEO.

· Report given to the committee by Anne Maria Walsh, SEO, on the 3 successful applications made under the Sustaining Communities Grants scheme.

· Report given to the committee by Margaret Newport, Senior Social Worker, on the approach to the review of the Traveller Accomodation Programme.

A number of questions arose from this report. In response to queries raised, Tony Walsh, Director of Services asked members to highlight individuals who are experiencing poor circumstances in rural cottages around the County. 
 He confirmed to members that Kilkenny County Council is currently conducting the Assessment of Housing Needs. 
 In response to queries regarding the Affordable Housing Scheme, Mr. Walsh informed members that it was the intention that houses allocated under the Affordable Scheme would be of a similar standard to the other houses in the same private estate.  
With regard to a query on the entrance to the Newpark Close estate, he informed members that part of this entrance was on private property which would involve negotiations with the relevant landowner.
 With regards to the proposed Housing Aid for Older People and Housing Adaptation Grant, he expressed confidence that this scheme would be able to meet the needs of all successful applicants.  Cllr. A. Phelan sought clarification regarding the difference of the wording of emergency repairs grant and essential repairs grant.  Members contributing required clarification of the details of the operation of the Part V Grants.

Contributions: Cllrs. M. Shortall, M.O’ Brien, J. Coonan, T. Breathnach, A. Phelan.     

(b)
Report on Strategic Policy Committee 2 – Infrastructure, Transportation, Water Services & other Policy Issues.

Report presented by SPC chair Cllr. Paul Cuddihy.


Main policies issues discussed:

· Review of 2007 SPC 2 work.

· Programme for 2008 – transportation.  It was agreed that a draft policy to control speed on roads would be presented to the next meeting along with the draft policy in relation to the status of roads such as N8 and N9 when the new motorways are opened to traffic.

· The water services programme for 2008 was outlined.  The full programme is detailed in the minutes for this SPC 2 meeting.  In response to queries from the members Philip O’ Neill, Director of Services outlined progress on the Thomastown Sewerage Scheme and the Freshford, Johnstown, Goresbridge bundle. 

(7)   Other Business set for the Notice convening the Meeting 

    Gnó Eile romhainn i bhFógra reachtála an Chruinnithe 


 (a)
Progress Report Scanlon Park Sports Complex
John Dempsey, Project Manager, informed the meeting that the complex was approximately half way through construction phase with an expected opening date scheduled for the start of November 2008.  He confirmed to members that having examined the various options, it was decided that Kilkenny Local authorities will run the complex themselves by way of the limited company which is already in place.  He confirmed to members that the position of CEO to run the complex has been advertised and as the complex will be run by this stand alone limited company, the staffing levels required will not be affected by the staffing embargo.

Cllr. J. Coonan requested some detail of a traffic plan to analyse the traffic effects for residents in that area.

(b)
Update following meeting of Deputation of NRA on the 11th February, 2008.


This item was dealt with under item 3 of the agenda; Urgent Correspondence. 
         (c )
Padraig Pearse Awards 2008. (Copy of details Attached)


Councillors attention was drawn to the application form circulated and they were reminded of the closing date for receipt of nominations i.e. Friday 28th of March, 2008.
( 8)
Matters Arising from Minutes – Gnótha  ag èirí as Miontuairiscí


None  

(9)
Any Other Business – Aon Ghnó Eile 

The issue of the levels of inspection for Farm Pollution was raised.  Members contributing requested that Kilkenny County Council’s policy regarding inspections continues as it stands as there is already an intensive campaign of inspections run by the Department of Agriculture.  Members views were that this issue was causing anxiety amongst the farming community and would be difficult to carry out due to the ongoing staffing embargo.It would also only duplicate the work being done by the Department of Agriculture  
The County Manager, Joe Crockett, informed the meeting that he would revert back to members with an update from the Department of the Environment at the next meeting.
(11) Notices of Motion - Fógraí Rúin:


1(08)
 Proposed by Cllr. M. Noonan, Seconded by Cllr. T. Breathnach




 Resolved
“That Kilkenny Local Authorities would become members of the International Network ICLEI – Local Governments for Sustainability in order to support our activities in relation to Sustainable Development and Local Agenda 21 and to establish networks with Local Authorities throughout Europe to help achieve our goals and objectives regarding all aspects of ecological, social and economic sustainability”. (deferred from January Meeting)

It was confirmed that joining this network would only incur nominal costs. 

          2(08) Proposed by Cllr. Ann Phelan, Seconded by Cllr. M.Shorthall  

“That Kilkenny County Council, in keeping with water conservation measures and managing climate change at local level, where projections indicate  significant impacts on water resources, that this council adopts as policy the installation of Dual Flush toilet systems  as part of its planning process, in all future house building, as an effort to conserve treated water”. (Deferred from January Meeting) 

The County Manager informed the meeting that Kilkenny County Council would need to study this notice of motion to see if there was legal implications arising from same.
3.(08)        Proposed by Cllr. T. Breathnach,  Seconded by Cllr. P. Dunphy 

                  Resolved.
        “That Kilkenny County Council urgently calls on the Minister for 
Enterprise Trade and Employment, Micheal Martin , to remove the “cap” of 6 years  on participants over 55 years of age in Community Employment Schemes so as to allow them to remain on the schemes to full retirement age in order to continue their invaluable work in their local communities.
4.(08)       Proposed by Cllr. A. Phelan, Seconded by Cllr. M. Shorthall


      Resolved.    

                  “That Kilkenny County Council recognizes the need for actioglobal         

  warming and the need to conserve energy, reduce carbon emissions and also the need to reduce light pollution of night skies. That Kilkenny County Council will support Earth Hour 2008 by turning off all non- essential lights controlled by the Council from 9pm-10pm 29th March to support a collective world wide effort to show the difference that can be made by this initiative and to raise public awareness of  the need to use less energy.

 Requests that the City/County Manager/Town Clerk to take all 

 possible steps to implement the turning off of all non essential lights in its control as part of Earth Hour 2008.”
It was agreed that the Council would examine what non essential lights are controlled by it with a view towards  complying with this resolution.

 5.(08)       Proposed By Cllr. T Breathnach, Seconded by Cllr. C. Long

        Resolved.

“That Kilkenny County Council should seek to have the plan for the provision of a civic amenity in South Kilkenny progressed as expeditiously as possible”

With regard to this issue, Simon Walton, Senior Engineer, Environment section, gave a brief presentation outlining the location for the proposed civic amenity centre.  Philip O’ Neill, Director of Services, informed the meeting that the Council were ready to go to the Part 8 procedure.  He confirmed that there was a requirement of funding of 75% from the Department of Environment.  He also confirmed that as part of the ongoing process, Kilkenny County Council would have an information night for residents in that area in the forthcoming weeks. 
12.
Notices of Motion from other local authorities seeking support of Kilkenny County Council County   Council - Fógraí i dtaobh Rúin ó Údaráis Áitiúla eile ag lorg tacaíochta ó Chomhairle Chontae Chill Chainnigh:

        5(08)  Waterford City Council - 14th January 2008:
               “Waterford City Council calls on the Government to honour its  

  commitment to implement new legislation regarding Agency Workers as promised under the terms of the National Agreement “Towards 2016”



Noted 

       6(08)
Balbriggan Town Council – 15th January, 2008 

                     “That Balbriggan Town Council call on the Minister for the    

   Environment to bring in legislation to close the loophole in the law, whereby drivers with foreign or otherwise invalid licences who break he road Traffic laws are not being given penalty points”



Noted

        7(08)       Limerick County Council – January 2008
                    ”That, Limerick County Council adopts a motion of no    

                      confidence in the Health Services Executive (HSE) and calls 

            upon the Government and the Minister for Health to abolish he 

                       HSE and replace it with an efficient body who would have the 

                      professionalism and commitment to deliver a modern and     

                      effective Health Service for Cystic Fibrosis patients, especially 

                      young adult patients who are born with this life threatening  

                      disease;  furthermore, that this motion be circulated to all

   local authorities seeking their support for same.”

It was agreed that this Notice of motion would remain on the agenda for the March Meeting for discussion at that meeting. 

        8(08        Macroom Town Council – January 2008                      
  “That Macroom Town Council in light of the 2006 Statistics that 
14,598 dogs were put to sleep by Local Authorities not to mention the number of dogs put down by individuals, Macroom Town Council calls on the Government to introduce micro-chipping and neutering /spa”
Noted.
This concluded the business of the meeting. 

____________________________ 
_____________________

Cathaoirleach 




Date 

